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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department





May 8, 2023
Present:  Commissioners Fisher, Hersh & Lindemer; Manager Kelly, Assistant Foreman Patterson & Business Manager Lemire
Also Present: Judy Anderson, Christopher Braun, Peter Jeffrey, Michael Manugian, Charlotte Weigel
Present via Zoom: Jim Simko
The meeting was called to order at 5:00 p.m. 

MINUTES 

Mr. Lindemer MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF APRIL 20, 2023, AS IS.

The motion was seconded, ROLL CALL VOTE Hersh — aye, Fisher — aye, Lindemer — aye.
MANAGER’S REPORT
Mr. Kelly discussed the manager’s report and updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting. 
Cash
Mr. Kelly stated that the Board had voted to eliminate the PCA with the April 30, 2023, bill.  However, due to some challenges with billing, the PCA was mistakenly not removed.  He noted the amount was just under 100k in extra cash. He also noted that cash still dropped due to March power bills being paid on April’s much lower sales.  Mr. Kelly had recommended keeping the extra cash for future shortfalls that will most likely happen in the fall and winter; but one of the customers stated that since it was a vote, it should be followed.  The Board agreed; Mr. Kelly said credit would be given on the May 31, 2023, bill. 

Regional Issues

Mr. Kelly told the Board that predicting the peak is growing more challenging.  The current peak for the month occurred last week in the 8:00 PM – 9:00 PM hour.  Mr. Kelly does not expect that peak to hold for the entire month, but it is a possibility.  Last month there was a morning peak that was within 2% of the evening peak.  Also, last year two of our regional monthly transmission peaks were at different hours than the ISO-NE peak for the month.  As peaks plateau with demand response, distributed generation and battery discharges, the specific peak hour becomes more unpredictable.

The Merrimac Light Department “vote to sell the Light Department” sponsored by the Merrimac Selectboard was shot down 782 to 7. Mr. Kelly mentioned that he misspoke at the last meeting.  The Merrimac Light Department is not under the control of the Selectboard – they do have their own commission.  
Local issues
Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the covered storage project.  The lead time for the steel for the new covered storage facility at the substation is approximately 20 weeks. The contractor is giving an approximate completion date of December 7, 2023.
KWh sales for April were down 5.24%; and down 4.86% for the year.   
55 old poles have been replaced year to date.

ANNUAL MEETINGS

MMWEC

Mr. Patterson updated the Board on the MMWEC Annual Meeting that he and Mr. Kelly attended.  He distributed slides and discussed some of the more interesting topics from the meeting.  One of the slides titled “Current Demand vs. 2050 Electrification Demand” depicts the electricity that will be needed in 2050 with the influx of electric cars, electric appliances, and electric heating.  He noted this brings all kinds of challenges to the forefront of how this electrification might be accomplished.
The next slide titled “Winter 2050 (January) Resource Planning” shows the transmission resource planning need for New England in the month of January 2050.  If you focus on the last three items in the graph, it shows the scale in Gigawatts (GW) of what will be needed for a 236% increase in energy demand.  It shows a need for 82 GW in 2050.  The next graph titled “Integrated Resource Capacity Planning” shows the current generation in GW which is 27.9 leaving a 54.1 gap in needed energy for the future. So, to meet these future needs, New England will have to almost triple the current infrastructure with noncarbon generating sources that have an average 50% capacity factor.  Currently there are not a lot of options available to reach these goals.  
FERC (Federal Energy Regulatory Commission) is worried about the reliability in New England during the winter months.  Twenty years ago, natural gas supplied 15% of New England’s generation.  In 2021, natural gas supplied 53% of New England’s generation.  One of the big hurdles is the transmission system and how much capacity it can handle.  Permitting and building or even upgrading or expanding is incredibly difficult in today’s political and conservational environment. FERC is actively trying to figure out a methodology for Return on Equity for transmission owners that is fair. The current transmission owners have a monopoly and whatever they build they are guaranteed over an 11% rate of return, so there is no incentive to stay within project budgets. 

MMWEC members are interested in building and owning transmission but due to the current system and rules, cannot get a “seat on the table”.  MMWEC’s FERC representative spoke and said they are actively trying to remove barriers to build new transmission in New England, but all the initiatives have gone nowhere so far.
There was a company at the meeting that discussed SMR (small module reactor) for small nuclear projects. The company (NuScale Power Corporation) seems promising. They have received design approval from the U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission and have started manufacturing.  They have broken ground in Utah on a 462 MW air-cooled facility which uses about 90% less water than traditional systems.  These systems need about 60 acres for a 77 MW power module with a 60 – 80 year lifespan.  

Mr. Patterson noted that GELD is cutting edge with our Time-of-Use rates to incentivize moving consumption off the peak.  Some systems are trying to shift load with connected thermostats and smart devices. We have tried this in the past but have not had an adequate return on investment in those types of programs.

Another interesting subject was behind the meter batteries and peak forecasting.  MMWEC members currently have 50 megawatts (MW) of batteries installed with an additional 45 MW in the works through the MMWEC RFP that was awarded to Delorean.  These batteries are used for peak shaving for transmission savings.  The future challenge will be the peak moving outside the traditional late afternoon timeframe. Currently New England has a morning and afternoon peak.  Traditionally the afternoon peak is higher but with more innovative resources and flattening of the load curve, it may get harder to hit those peaks.  Already in the shoulder months (fall and spring) we see very similar morning and evening peaks.  Over the last few years, MMWEC has been 95% successful in predicting peaks, but the future prediction will be challenging.
MEAM

Mr. Kelly notified the Board that the MEAM Annual Meeting is being held on May 18 and 19 in Plymouth, MA.  As always, there is an open invitation to Board members and commissioners to attend. Mr. Kelly will forward the agenda as soon as it becomes available.
POWER SUPPLY

Mr. Patterson distributed three handouts titled "Market Outlook" and dated May1, 2023: one for Fuel and two for Power.
Mr. Patterson discussed the “Fuel Outlook” and noted that the average price of natural gas for April was $2.16/MMBtu — down $0.15 cents from last month.  April saw a 52-week low of $1.94/MMBtu.  
The chart titled, ‘Working Gas in Underground Storage Compared with 5-Year Range’ shows underground storage in the U.S. up 20% over the 5-year average and 33% over last year.  LNG spot prices for East Asian and Europe are down another $.00/MMBtu to approximately $12.00/MMBtu.
Today’s future price for natural gas is $2.20/MMBtu.
In the "Market Outlook-Power", Mr. Patterson noted the average day-ahead price for peak power in 

April was $31.75/MWhr; down 2% compared to the 5-year average of $32.33/MWhr. He noted that for off peak power, the price of $26.50/MWhr was almost identical to the 5-year average price. In April, GELD was 70% open for on-peak power and 80% open for off-peak power.
On the chart titled “On-Peak Power at NEPOOL-Mass. Hub April 3-April”, the DA LMP (Day Ahead Locational Marginal Price) continues to show a gradual decline.  

The abundance of natural gas in storage is the main reason for the soft market.  Future prices, however, continue to high specifically in the out years for “winter months”.
Mr. Patterson does not have any purchase recommendations and wants to continue to keep a close eye on prices. The Board agreed to hold off on any purchases and watch the markets closely for the next couple of months.

RFP’S
Transformers

Mr. Kelly distributed a spreadsheet titled “Transformer RFP May 2023” listing the results of the Distribution Transformer RFP that was due May 4, 2023.  Mr. Kelly discussed the results with the Board and noted that in the past they would get quotes from Irby and Wesco and purchase from whomever was least expensive on that day. Now because of the high expense and lead times, we must issue an RFP for these products.  Mr. Kelly noted that this RFP was placed specifically knowing we are in need 3 years down the road.  So, although there are shorter lead times, Mr. Kelly recommends going with the lowest price quote on 15KVA & 25 KVA transformers – Irby Company.

He also noted that nobody is guaranteeing their price because of the pricing volatility these days.   
After some discussion, Mr. Hersh MOVED:

TO AUTHORIZE THE MANAGER TO AWARD THE DISTRIBUTION TRANSFORMER RFP TO IRBY COMPANY NOT TO EXCEED $60,000.00
The motion was seconded, ROLL CALL VOTE Hersh — aye, Fisher — aye, Lindemer — aye.
BATTERY UPDATE
Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the DeLorean Battery Energy Storage System (BESS) for the Florence Roche Middle School.  He noted they are finalizing the engineering details and believes everything will be ready to go soon.
ANNUAL PAYRATE ADJUSTMENT

The annual payrate adjustment was distributed and discussed.  Mr. Kelly noted the inflation prices for 2022 through April 2023.  

After some discussion, Mr. Lindemer MOVED:

TO GIVE THE EMPLOYEES OF THE GROTON ELECTRIC LIGHT DEPT. A COLA INCREASE OF 6.0 % EFFECTIVE MAY 1, 2023.

The motion was seconded, ROLL CALL VOTE Hersh – aye, Fisher – aye, Lindemer – aye.

LONG TERM STRATEGY
This agenda item was discussed in other topics.
MANAGER REVIEW & MANAGER GOALS

Mr. Kelly had sent his self-evaluation to the Board for review.  He wanted to add a comment under “employee development”.  He had noted that Mr. Patterson was completing his bachelor’s degree.  He updated the Board that Mr. Patterson has completed his course work and will receive his diploma for a Bachelor of Science degree in Business Administration and Management on May 20, 2023. 

The Board congratulated Mr. Patterson.  

Mr. Kelly noted that the Board members typically send their comments regarding the self-evaluation to 

Ms. Lemire and she compiles them and sends them to the Chair.  The Chair makes final edits to the review and goals for the upcoming year and presents them at the next meeting.

NEW/OTHER BUSINESS

Mr. Kelly distributed the load data for April 2023 as well as the heat map showing GELD’s open position per hour of the day from 2023 through 2028.  He wanted to stress that purchasing ATC (around the clock) power through special project 2023A could have negative impacts on GELD’s cash flow. With GELD’s limited open position during the middle of the day and with all the solar in the state, the energy pricing bottoms out.  If GELD is more than 100% open and must sell at a loss, it hurts GELD’s bottom line. The Board understands and will discuss this further at a future meeting.

Mr. Kelly is also working on the Time-of-Use (TU) rate and will discuss it in more detail at the next meeting.  
The next regular meeting is scheduled for Monday, June 5, 2023, at 5:00 p.m.

Agenda items having been concluded; the regular meeting adjourned at 6:17 p.m.







      
















Respectfully submitted,

      
Tammi Lemire, Business Manager
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